Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, March 7, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, March 7, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda

7:02 pm

The Council considered approval of minutes from the January 26, 2016 special meeting and the February 1, 2016 regular meeting.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business
7:03 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval Certificate of Deposits with Yadkin Bank.
The Town of Haw River had two $100,000 Certificates of Deposit mature in February. After checking rates, staff recommends reinvesting with Yadkin Bank for a period of one year at a rate of .45 percent. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the two CD reinvestments at Yadkin Bank. Motion carried 5-0.
7:05 pm 
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval recent donations to the Haw River Police and Fire Departments.
Manager Earp announced two donations to the Town in the past month. An anonymous donor gave the fire department a new electric positive pressure fan. This fan has a fair market value of $2,000.00. Additionally, Mr. Thomas Woody Blackwood gave the police department’s D.A.R.E. program a $100 cash donation. 
Following council discussion and expressing their thanks, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve acceptance of these two donations to the Town. Motion carried 5-0.
7:08 pm

The Town Council considered two amendment requests from Ervin Kimrey regarding the Town services provided to the Kimrey Mobile Home Park in Haw River.
Manager Earp informed the Council about two requests from Ervin Kimrey regarding Kimrey Mobile Home Park.
Mr. Kimrey’s first request is to amend the MOU between Kimrey Mobil Home Park and the Town dated May 5, 2008. Mr. Kimrey would like an amendment in order to have heavy trash services provided by the Town with a fee for his tenants. This service is currently excluded from the Kimrey MHP and the park also does not use the Town’s regular trash services. Following discussion regarding the current MOU and possibilities for new services as well as fee collection, Manager Earp recommended to council a renegotiation of the MOU with Mr. Kimrey. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to table this item until new negotiations have been completed and specific terms of the request are outlined. Motion carried 5-0.
Mr. Kimrey’s second request is for the Town to consider adopting the water and sewer lines at 918 E Main Street lots 1-27. Kimrey MHP is in the beginning stages of water and sewer line upgrades and water meters will be in place at each home. Mr. Kimrey would like the town to take over that system and read and bill meters accordingly. He states that he understands if and before the Town would adopt this line that certain criteria of materials and installation of the lines must be met. Manager Earp informed Council that currently all mobile home parks are billed the same way as Kimrey MHP and maintenance of line and individual meter readings and billings are done by park owners. Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion not to approve adoption of the water and sewer lines at 918 E. Main Street lots 1-27. Motion carried 5-0.
7:24 pm
The Town Council considered awarding a pavement contract in regards to the 2016 paving and striping projects.
Manager Earp presented the Council with quotes from paving vendors in regards to the approved 2016 paving and striping list. The project was informally bid and the Town received three quotes. Manager Earp recommends to Council that they choose the bid from Pro-Pave Inc for $144,369.90. In evaluating the bids, Pro-Pave had the best overall price. The quote from Triangle Grading and Paving Inc. appears at face value to be the lowest price, but the quote does not include a total figure for pavement patching work, instead pricing patch work per ton in the notes to the bid. This per ton cost could increase the actual cost by as much as $70,000.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to award the paving/striping/patching contract to Pro-Pave for work on Jones Ct, Elm St, Hill Street, Pine St, Center St, Keck Rd, and First St at a cost of $144,369.90. Motion carried 5-0.
7:32 pm 

Manager Earp provided the Council with notification of submittal of Curbside/Parks Recycling Expansion Grant Application with NCDEQ
Manager Earp informed the Council that staff has submitted a Curbside/Parks Recycling Expansion Grant Application with NCDEQ. Public Services has requested funds to enable recycling receptacles to be placed in parks and also increase recycling containers to increase households served. The project cost is $10,448.50 with the grant funding $8,390.80 and the Town funding $2,097.70.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the submission of this grant application and to approve the town match out of general fund balance if the grant is awarded. Motion carried 5-0.

Council then briefly discussed the current level of households participating in recycling, the RFID tags in the recycling cans, and the Alamance County Recycling Ordinance.
7:42 pm
Manager’s Update

· Council set a Board of Adjustment meeting for a variance request for a pool on Rolling Road for Monday, March 21 at 6:30 pm.
· Manager Earp has been working diligently with the Town attorney and local business owners, potential investors, and the NC Dept of Commerce to try to work towards a plan for downtown development in Haw River.

· Manager Earp, Clerk Eveker, and Council will be attending a Strategic Planning Course at the School of Government this coming Friday.

· Manager Earp will be attending a NCDOC Main Street (Downtown Planning) Conference later in March.

· In addition to the DARE program, HRPD will also now be participating in the Eddie Eagle Gun Safe Program in conjunction with the Haw River Elementary School.
· Patrolman Faulls will be sworn in as a Sergeant on Wednesday at 1pm in Town Hall.

· The new police cars are currently being up-fitted.

· The next City/County meeting will be 3/31, please RSVP to the Clerk.

· Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Willie Gray of 408 Rolling Road. Mr. Gray had a leak of 84,000 gallons that ran through his toilet and thus did go through the Town’s sewer system. Mr. Gray is asking the Council to consider waiving his sewer fees or allowing him to make a payment arrangement in order to prevent him from having his service interrupted. Following discussion, Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to allow Manager Earp to negotiate a payment plan with Mr. Gray. Motion carried 5-0.
· A pre-bid conference for sliplining will take place on Wednesday.

· Senator Gunn should be contacting the Town this week to let us know if he has any discretionary funding available to assist the Town with the sidewalk project overage costs.

· Manager Earp informed the Council that the Town will be using part-time help to help with civic center supervision and maintenance.
8:00 pm

Announcements
· Councilmember Lineberry requested a more detailed animal control report for the next agenda package. 
8:02 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




